MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT

ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM

A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 8, 2002



PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer

Colonel Charles H. Gibson

Sandra S. Glenn

Lon K. Howell
Brindley B. Pieters

Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.
Kenneth W. Wright

Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

ABSENT:


John A. Williams

STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Victor D. White, Executive Vice President


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance


Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance





Ray Wise, Vice President of Aviation Marketing

Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration


Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:
Scott Ronning

Ed Bossert, HTA

Tracy Forrest

James E. Slater

Bob Caime

Robert Perez, Orlando Sentinel

Don Macher, Kimley Horn & Associates

Bill Lutrick, PBS&J

1. INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 8:40 a.m.

2. CHAIRMAN MILLER INTRODUCED AND WELCOMED PARKER BELLAIRE, DEPUTY FEDERAL SECURITY DIRECTOR REPRESENTING TSA
Parker Bellaire, Deputy Federal Security Director, briefed the Board regarding TSA’s activities and his role at Sanford.  He reported that Orlando Sanford Airport would be federalized October 22, 2002.  

3. RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION TO TORO

Chairman Miller presented and read into the record a resolution of appreciation to Debra Schmidt, a representative of the TORO Company.


BE IT RESOLVED, by the Sanford Airport Authority that upon motion duly made, seconded and approved at its regularly scheduled board meeting on October 8, 2002, the Authority recognizes The Toro Company for the completion of more than twenty years of exemplary tenancy at the Orlando Sanford International Airport.


WHEREAS,
the Sanford Airport Authority desires to significantly enhance the economic development of Sanford and Seminole County through the facilitation of quality commercial and industrial business enterprise at the Airport Commerce Park; and


WHEREAS,
The Toro Company has emerged as a vital part of that vision through its continued growth and expansion as a successful and innovative manufacturer and distributor of irrigation supplies; and 


WHEREAS,
The Toro Company has consistently demonstrated a strong commitment to excellence, both as a tenant of longstanding at the Airport and as a local and regional employer; and 


WHEREAS, 
the Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority wishes to publicly acknowledge The Toro Company for its contribution to the benefit of the Sanford Airport Authority, the City of Sanford, Seminole County, and for all who use the Orlando Sanford International Airport.


NOW, THEREFORE, upon motion duly made, seconded, and unanimously approved, the Authority publicly recognizes and extols the efforts of The Toro Company;


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this Resolution shall be spread upon the minutes of the Authority for all to see, so say we all, this October 8, 2002.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve the resolution of appreciation to TORO Company.

Motion passed

4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 3, 2002 

Motion by Board Member Gibson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, September 3, 2002.

Motion carried.
5. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

1) Construction Projects Update

2) RFQ

3) Monthly financials (year end) reviewed by Bryant Garrett

and anticipated passenger facility charges

4) Seminole County Sheriff’s Office

a. Juvenile Enhancement Center

b. Special Operations Warehouse

5) Approval of new standard T-hangar Lease

President Dale requested the Board approve a standard T-hangar lease, which had been approved by Counsel.  The new lease includes vehicle as well as aircraft  insurance coverage requirements, security requirements, badging, etc.

Discussion ensued.

President Dale advised he would like to have the insurance and security requirements become policy of the Board.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the standard T-hangar lease and the insurance requirements and security requirements to become policy of the Board as requested.

Motion passed.

6) Sanford Seminole County Chamber of Commerce Welcome Display in Terminal

President Dale advised the Chamber had requested the Airport’s assistance with finding a place at the Airport to put a fountain that would promote the Chamber.  

President Dale requested authority from the Board to work with Larry Gouldthorpe and come back to the Board with a proposal for location of the fountain at the Airport.

Authority granted.

7) Realvest Involvement with COMAIR

President Dale asked Board Member Longstaff to brief the Board on opportunities that have been occurring with COMAIR regarding dormitory facilities.

Counsel advised Board Member Longstaff had submitted a disclosure statement required by law, which had been distributed to Board Members and would be attached to and made a part of the minutes of the meeting.  Mr. Longstaff has a potential conflict of interest with regard to the matter about to be presented.  At this point in time Mr. Longstaff is not prohibited from participating.  He would be prohibited from voting on the matter but there will not be a vote on the matter today.  This is just a briefing to let the Board know how the COMAIR dormitory project is evolving.

Chairman Miller advised this item was presented purely for briefing with no discussion intended.  Staff felt it was time for the Board know about the endeavor.  

Board Member Longstaff briefed the Board regarding the student housing and over flow parking project he and his firm were working on with COMAIR.  He advised a refined proposal would be brought to the Board at a later date.

6. EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT
a. Engineering Selection

The Engineering Selection Committee met and reviewed 17 sets of submittals.  Four firms will be interviewed by the Committee on October 22, 2002.  The short list includes the following in alphabetical order:  

1) AVCON

2) HTA

3) LPA

4) MEA

Executive Vice President White advised they had previously said that the Board would interview the four firms at a special meeting listed as October 22, 2002.    The Committee felt that it would be more productive and efficient if the Selection Committee interviewed the four firms as opposed to an interview by the full Board.  The Committee would then make a recommendation to the Board of the selected firms that they wished to proceed with.  

President Dale advised he thought what the Committee voted to do was to interview the engineering firms first, rank the firms, make recommendation and bring the recommendation to the Board.  The Board would then interview the recommended firms.

Much discussion regarding procedure of the Committee vs. the Board interviewing and ranking of the engineering firms.

Board Member Pieters advised it made more sense for the Board to interview the candidates rather than have the firms make presentations.

There were no objections from Board Members to having the Selection Committee meet on October 22, 2002, and interview the engineering firms.  The meeting will be advertised as a public meeting and any Board Member was welcome to attend.

Board Member Glenn advised she would prefer that the Committee make a recommendation to the Board, but the Committee should not rank the firms.  

Chairman Miller advised he agreed with Board Member Glenn.

Discussion ensued.

Counsel advised he wanted to make sure everyone was clear.  As he understood we are going to delegate to the Committee to bring back two, three or four qualified firms for the Board to select.  The Committee is not going to recommend “these are our two recommendations” but we are bringing four or three.  There will be no recommendation except that these firms are all qualified and now the Board has to decide.  He asked if that was what the Board understood?

Counsel advised he still was not clear.

Board Member Glenn advised she assumed all of the companies that had been selected (the top four) would be interviewed by the Committee and if there is a quality that the Committee thinks is a standout feature, they can pass that on to the Board, but the Board will interview all four of the consultant firms.  The firms would not be ranked and the Board would make the decision on the two firms they wanted.  

Discussion continued.

President Dale advised it was his understanding that the Board wanted the Committee to bring between three and five qualified firms back to the Board.  He further understood that the Committee recommended that we interview the four presented above.  We would begin from scratch in the grading based on the interviews.   He understood that the Committee would bring three or four firms to the Board at a meeting in November.  The Chairman and any other Board Member could be a part of the committee because it will be an open published public meeting.   

Discussion continued regarding shortening the time required by the Board Members in this process.

President Dale advised he thought the Board needed the discourse and fellowship of the Board in the debate and decision making altogether and not just those who could come once.  He further advised he would hope that the Board would solicit recommendations from both the Committee and Staff that will have to deal with the chosen firms every day.  The Board should do the ranking.  

Counsel advised he was listening and had not heard a majority agree on how to handle the process.

Chairman Miller advised he heard Board Member Glenn suggest is that the Committee come up with specific statements (positive and/or negative) that the Board could see and quickly read that would be items of concern and importance that would look more favorable of one company over another as interviews are concluded by the Committee.  Then if the firms are to come in and make presentations, we must clarify that we do not want a dog and pony show.  We want an interview process with the ability to ask questions one on one from the summary that is presented to the Board from the Committee.  A time certain can be set so that the process does not drag on.

Discussion continued.

Board Member Glenn advised the Committee would meet on October 22, 2002, and have an interview process with the four firms that had been chosen.  If there are points of recommendation or negative points that you want to pass on to Board Members, fine.  All four firms will come before the Board and the Board will have their interview process and list of questions limited to a certain time.  At the end of the day you vote.

Board Member Pieters advised he knew how difficult it was for consultants to go through this process and for the meeting with the Board we can probably limit the number of people a firm wants to be involved.

Board Member Glenn advised each Board Member should probably have some background information.

President Dale advised the criteria upon which the top four firms had been graded was based upon proximity to the Airport with an ability to respond quickly and efficiently, ability of sub-consultants to meet our needs, the ability for their staff to do that efficiently and under budget.  We will use those same criteria after we interview them to grade them again.  That is in effect going to create some kind of ranking except we will not rank them as a recommendation to the Board.  They will have a grade based upon the criteria, which the Committee uses for selection.  The Board can grade them by the same criteria and choose the ranking.

Board Member Pieters advised even if they are ranked, the Board could change the ranking anyway.

Discussion regarding time limits.

President Dale advised his recommendation was that the Board give him direction by form of a motion that we continue to use the same criteria we have at the interview process, grading them on the criteria and bring those grades to the Board for three or four firms that the Committee may choose for the Board’s interview and ranking.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, giving the President direction to continue to use the same criteria the Committee used at the interview process, grade the firms on the criteria, and bring those grades to the Board for three firms that the Committee may choose for the Board’s interview and ranking.

Motion amended to include four firms by first and second.

President Dale advised the motion was that the Committee interview all four of the top ranked applicants using the same criteria and grading and bring that criteria to the Board for their interview on November 5, 2002, and the Board will interview the firms limiting the interviews to 15 minutes per firm interviewed.  The Committee would interview all four firms with its grade and bring it to the Board.  The Committee’s grade would not be binding on the Board.  

Motion passed.

7. TBI REPORT

President Gouldthorpe reported on the following:

Collateral Marketing Material

Advertising launch several months ago


Transferred to assist other programs.


Billboards and busses to change in a couple of weeks.

Allentown service by Southeast.

Stuart, NY service by Southeast to begin November 14, 2002.

Vacation Express ramping up their schedule.

Encouraging news from UK operators for next summer.


European Air Charters 747 operator will start their service earlier next summer, 

starting in April instead of June.  They will also ad two additional 747 frequencies per week, which is about a 20% increase in their service next summer.

Pan Am announced some tag service to start at the end of the month to Santo Domingo, which will be an ad on to their San Juan flight operating on Thursdays and Sundays.

Performance for September not quite as challenging as was previously thought with a net decrease in total traffic with 119,754 total pax compared with 122,468 pax last September.  

Discussion ensued.

8. COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on the following:


JettAire Case


ATA Maintenance Claim


Takvorian Case

9. LIAISON REPORTS

No Liaisons present.

10. CONSENT AGENDA 

a. Consider approval of FDOT Joint Participation Agreement Number 413785-1-94-01 for Land Acquisition Project

FDOT offered a grant for their matching share of funds needed to place with the already-approved FAA grant which will allow the Authority to purchase properties that are located within the noise impacted areas of the 65 DNL noise contour in the vicinity of the Airport.  The total cost of this project is budgeted at $4,750,000, with the FAA portion being $4,275,000.  The FDOT and SAA shares are each $237,500.  The SAA portion has been included in the upcoming fiscal year budget.

Staff recommended approval of the grant agreement, and authorization for execution of the necessary documents.

b. Consider approval of Supplemental Joint Participation Agreement Number 1 for FDOT grant 413336-1-94-01

This supplemental agreement adds more FDOT grant funds to an existing agreement that includes funding for three projects that are also being funded by FAA grants.  The projects are the Rehabilitation of West General Aviation Ramp, the Rehabilitation of the Runway 18/36 Intersection, and the Installation of Fiber Optic Security Communications Network.  The first two projects were already included in the original FDOT grant, and now the FDOT is adding more funds to include the bid prices obtained for the fiber optic project, as well as putting in more funds for the ramp rehabilitation project.

The total FDOT budget for these projects is $636,369, with the new FDOT share being $31,818.  FDOT’s previous contribution was set at $21,797.  The FAA ($572,732) and SAA ($31,819) shares have already been approved by previous Board action.

Staff recommended approval of this agreement and authorization for execution of the necessary documents.

c. Consider ratification of execution of FAA grant Number 3-12-0069-037-2002 for Security Enhancements

The FAA offered a grant to cover costs of the Security Enhancements to the Terminal Buildings.  The projects covered by this grant are the following separate items:

1) Terminal Building Window Wall Structural Strengthening Blast Protection

2) Security Bollards

3) Vehicle Height Restrictors

4) Security Cameras

5) Generator and Power Supply Modifications

The FAA grant provides $390,551 towards the construction costs and design/administrative fees to do the above projects.  The FDOT is also providing funds for these projects, such that there are no SAA funds needed.

Since the FAA required that this grant agreement be executed on an expedited basis prior to the Board Meeting, staff has already signed and processed the contract documents.  Approval and ratification of staff’s action in executing the agreement was recommended.

d. Consider approval of bids received and award of construction contract for the Terminal Security Bollard Installation Project

Sealed bids for this project were received on September 10, 2002.  The engineer’s estimate for the project was $51,700.  The bid tabulation sheet is attached, and the low bidder was Albas Building Contractors at $67,777.

This project is being funded totally with FAA and FDOT security grant funds.

Staff recommended acceptance of the bids, authorization to award the contract to Albas Building Contractors, and authorization to execute the necessary documents.

attachment

e. Consider approval of bids received and award of construction contracts for the Terminal Building Window Wall Structural Strengthening Blast Protection Security Project

Sealed bids for this project were received on September 10, 2002.  The Architect’s estimate for the project was $152,900.  The bid tabulation sheet is attached, and the low bidder was M. J. Simpson Construction Company at $135,000.

This project is being funded totally with FAA and FDOT security grant funds.

Staff recommended acceptance of the bids, authorization to award the contract to M. J. Simpson Construction Company, and authorization to execute the necessary documents.

attachment

f. Consider approval of bids received and award of construction contract for the Terminal Building Security Generator and Power Supply Modifications 

Sealed bids for this project were opened on September 10, 2002.  The engineer’s estimate for the project was $88,000.  The bid tabulation sheet is attached, and the low bidder was Aneco Electrical Construction, Inc., at $52,799.

Staff recommended acceptance of the bids, authorization to award the contract to Aneco Electrical Construction, Inc., and authorization to execute the necessary documents.

attachment 

g. Consider approval of bids received and award of construction contract for the Terminal Building Security Cameras Installation Project

Sealed bids for this project were received on September 10, 2002.  The engineer’s estimate for the project was $104,500.  The bid tabulation sheet is attached, and the low bidder was Electrical Services, Inc., at $79,653.

This project is being funded totally with FAA and FDOT security grant funds.

Staff recommended acceptance of the bids, authorization to award the contract to Electrical Services, Inc., and authorization to execute the necessary documents.

attachment

h. Consider approval of bids received and award of construction contract for the Terminal Building Security Vehicle Height Restrictors Project

Sealed bids for this project were received on September 10, 2002.  The engineer’s estimate for the project was $49,500.  The bid tabulation sheet is attached, and the low bidder was Benchmark Builders and Developers, Inc., at $30,907.

This project is being funded totally with FAA and FDOT security grant funds.

Staff recommended acceptance of the bids, authorization to award the contract to Benchmark Builders and Developers, Inc., and authorization to execute the necessary documents.

attachment

i. Consider approval of bids received and award of contract for construction of SAA Office Modifications Project to United Enterprises, Inc.

Sealed bids for this project were opened on October 1, 2002.  The architect’s estimate was $200,000.  The bid tabulation sheet is attached, and the apparent low bidder was United Enterprises, Inc. at $188,586.

This project is being funded with FDOT funds from the Terminal Building Expansion Project and are being used to provide approximately 1,800 + square feet of additional space for the Authority’s administrative offices.

Staff recommended acceptance of the bids received, authorization to award the contract to United Enterprises, Inc., and authorization to execute the necessary documents.

attachment

j. Consider authorization of application to the FAA for Passenger Facility 

Charge (PFC) Number 2

When the Authority originally applied to the FAA two years ago for PFC Number 1, along with a variety of airfield construction projects, we included the expenses related to the construction of the Domestic Terminal Expansion Project.  The FAA subsequently approved our methodology and breakdown of the eligible portions of the Terminal, but we had not included all eligible items in our notification to the airlines, such as the cost of the loan agreements we have with the FDOT.  Thus, we withdrew this portion of the application in order to expedite the FAA’s approval of the remaining project costs without any undue delay.

Since PFC Number 1 is due to expire at the end of 2003, we are beginning the year-long process of applying for PFC Number 2, which will include all of the eligible terminal costs.  The entire project cost was $26,159,318, and $11,500,000 of this cost was paid with FDOT loans, plus SAA local share costs of $8,159,318.  Thus, the total costs sought for PFC reimbursement are $19,659,318.

When the original application was reviewed by FAA staff, they ruled that 71.77% of the terminal costs were eligible for PFC funding.  As a result, $14,109,493 could be reimbursed to SAA under the PFC, minus the originally approved amount of $797,403.  Therefore, PFC Application Number 2 is seeking $13,312,090.  We are estimating that this amount could be collected within a 10.67-year period, based upon an average annual passenger enplanement level of 650,000 and a PFC charge level of $2 per passenger.  Thus, the new PFC collection period would begin on November 1, 2003, and expire on June 30, 2014.

Staff recommended approval of the application and authorization to process all necessary documents related to its prosecution and enactment.

k. Consider approval of use of cash bond Escrow Agreement in lieu of standard public construction performance bond by TEGO Communications, Inc., for Distributed Antenna System Security Project

TEGO Communications, Inc., was awarded the contract to install a distributed antenna system within the Terminal complex in order to enhance the security communications radio and cellular telephone systems.  The value of the contract is $197,000 and is being fully paid with grant funds.

TEGO has asked if they can substitute a cash bond in lieu of the standard public construction performance bond that is normally used by other contractors, and which is required by Florida statutes.  Counsel has reviewed this request, and prepared an escrow agreement that provides for the full value of the contract to be held in an escrow account at Community National Bank of Mid-Florida.

Staff recommended approval of the request and authorization for execution of the escrow agreement.
l. Consider acceptance of bids and award of contract to Spolski Construction, Inc., for construction of Business Incubator Building Project

Sealed bids were received on September 20, 2002, for this project.  The budget estimate for the project was $502,000.  The bid tabulation sheet is attached, and the low bidder was Spolski Construction, Inc., at $504,900.  The bids have been reviewed and it has been determined that Spolski’s bid is acceptable.

Funding for this project is coming from a federal CDBG grant, as well as from the City, County, and SAA.

Staff recommended that the bids be accepted, the contract be awarded to Spolski Construction, Inc., and that staff be authorized to execute all necessary documents related to the project.

attachment
m. Consider approval of rent abatement for Building 140 (All Cable Solutions) until December 1, 2002

On August 13, 2002, the Board approved Lease Number 2002-20 with All Cable Solutions, Inc. (ACS) for Building 140, located at 2773 Navigator Avenue. The term is for three years, effective July 1, 2002, with two one-year options.  The annual rent is $17,520.00; the monthly rent is $1,562.20.  At that time the Authority agreed to abate rental payments until October 1, 2002, in exchange for the tenant providing significant improvements to the premises, as follows:


Year 1:

-     Install all new interior walls to include 22 offices

· Bring all electrical up to NEC codes

· Install new carpet or tile

· Refurbish bathrooms with new fixtures and tile

· Install central heat/air (warehouse excluded)

· Install drop ceilings in office areas

· Install sealant around windows to make inoperable

· Install sprinkler system and sod where necessary


Year 2:

-     Complete facelift of building to include stucco





-     Relocate overhead power to underground entrance.

At this time, the tenant is in the final stages of completing all improvements, including those originally scheduled for Year 2.  The tenant has incurred significant expense, especially for the installation of central heat/air and the relocation of overhead power to underground, and is requesting that the rent be further abated until December 1, 2002.

Staff recommended approval of rent abatement until December 1, 2002 for Building 140, located at 2773 Navigator Avenue, in consideration of the significant improvements made and expenses incurred by the tenant in renovating the building.

n. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2001-25 with Faith Missionary Churches, Inc., for the church building located at 3002 Beardall Avenue  

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease No. 2001-25 with Faith Missionary Churches for the church building located at 3002 Beardall Avenue.  The term is for one year, effective October 1, 2002.  The annual rent is $1.00.  

o. Consider approval of Addendum C to Lease Number 2000-03 with Donald E. Eslinger, Sheriff of Seminole County, for 21,780 square feet of land, located at the southwest corner of 28th Street and Navigator Avenue

Staff recommended approval of Addendum C to Lease Number 2000-03 with Donald E. Eslinger, Sheriff of Seminole County, for 21,780 square feet of land, located at the southwest corner of 28th Street and Navigator Avenue.  The addendum extends Lease Number 2000-03 for one additional year, upon the same terms and conditions, effective October 1, 2002.  The annual rent is $3,267.00.

President Dale recommended pulling Items D through I from the Consent Agenda for discussion.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Glenn. to approve Consent Agenda items A through C and J through O.

Counsel advised for clarification there was no personal guarantee on Item K.  It is just a cash bond.  Also on Item L, it should be Spolski Construction, Inc.

Discussion regarding Item N, which covers the lease of a church for $1 per year,  and Item O amount of payment for lease of the land.  

Motion passed.

President Dale asked the Vice President of Finance to address the Board on Items D, E, F, G, H, and I.

Bryant Garrett briefed the Board advising we have some unanticipated security money that came into us by way of an FAA grant.  

d)Consider approval of bids received and award of construction contract for the Terminal Security Bollard Installation Project

Sealed bids for this project were received on September 10, 2002.  The engineer’s estimate for the project was $51,700.  The bid tabulation sheet is attached, and the low bidder was Albas Building Contractors at $67,777.

This project is being funded totally with FAA and FDOT security grant funds.

Staff recommended acceptance of the bids, authorization to award the contract to Albas Building Contractors, and authorization to execute the necessary documents.

e)Consider approval of bids received and award of construction contracts for the Terminal Building Window Wall Structural Strengthening Blast Protection Security Project

Sealed bids for this project were received on September 10, 2002.  The Architect’s estimate for the project was $152,900.  The bid tabulation sheet is attached, and the low bidder was M. J. Simpson Construction Company at $135,000.

This project is being funded totally with FAA and FDOT security grant funds.

Staff recommended acceptance of the bids, authorization to award the contract to M. J. Simpson Construction Company, and authorization to execute the necessary documents.

f)Consider approval of bids received and award of construction contract for the Terminal Building Security Generator and Power Supply Modifications 

Sealed bids for this project were opened on September 10, 2002.  The engineer’s estimate for the project was $88,000.  The bid tabulation sheet is attached, and the low bidder was Aneco Electrical Construction, Inc., at $52,799.

Staff recommended acceptance of the bids, authorization to award the contract to Aneco Electrical Construction, Inc., and authorization to execute the necessary documents.

g)Consider approval of bids received and award of construction contract for the Terminal Building Security Cameras Installation Project

Sealed bids for this project were received on September 10, 2002.  The engineer’s estimate for the project was $104,500.  The bid tabulation sheet is attached, and the low bidder was Electrical Services, Inc., at $79,653.

This project is being funded totally with FAA and FDOT security grant funds.

Staff recommended acceptance of the bids, authorization to award the contract to Electrical Services, Inc., and authorization to execute the necessary documents.

h)Consider approval of bids received and award of construction contract for the Terminal Building Security Vehicle Height Restrictors Project

Sealed bids for this project were received on September 10, 2002.  The engineer’s estimate for the project was $49,500.  The bid tabulation sheet is attached, and the low bidder was Benchmark Builders and Developers, Inc., at $30,907.

This project is being funded totally with FAA and FDOT security grant funds.

Staff recommended acceptance of the bids, authorization to award the contract to Benchmark Builders and Developers, Inc., and authorization to execute the necessary documents.

i)Consider approval of bids received and award of contract for construction of SAA Office Modifications Project to United Enterprises, Inc.

Sealed bids for this project were opened on October 1, 2002.  The architect’s estimate was $200,000.  The bid tabulation sheet is attached, and the apparent low bidder was United Enterprises, Inc. at $188,586.

This project is being funded with FDOT funds from the Terminal Building Expansion Project and are being used to provide approximately 1,800 + square feet of additional space for the Authority’s administrative offices.

Staff recommended acceptance of the bids received, authorization to award the contract to United Enterprises, Inc., and authorization to execute the necessary documents.

Board approval and award of the contracts, contingent upon favorable outcome of due diligence and subject to Counsel’s review and approval, was recommended.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve and award the contracts as recommended.

Counsel advised one clarification:  If one of the apparent low bidders is not satisfactory after review, would the Board want the ability to go to the second low bidder?

Motion amended by first and second giving the ability to go to the second low bidder if the apparent low bidder turns out to be unsatisfactory.

Mr. Garrett advised he would remind the Board that with Federal Funding it is very difficult to eliminate the low bidder.  The FAA would require a very heavy burden of proof.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding engineering estimates.

Discussion by Board Member Pieterson regarding low bidders.

Chairman Miller advised he would like the name of engineer’s estimate to architect’s estimate.  Nelson Blankenship is not an engineer, he is an architect.

Mr. Garrett advised that in the case of some of the projects they are engineers.  KLG Page is an electrical engineer.

Chairman Miller advised our arrangement is with Nelson Blankenship as the prime.  You have to wonder when we have so many bids lower than the architect’s estimate whether the opportunity for change orders will come into place.  He advised further that he wanted to go on record to determine who would be liable if we get into any situation where change orders come in.  Who would be liable, the architect?  We need to be very clear when we approve these items.

Counsel asked if it would be helpful in alleviating some of the Board’s concern to have the architect go back and make sure he and the low bidder agree on the scope of the project?  If the original scope of the project is exceeded, that is when you get change orders.  If a contractor misses something, that is their fault.  If the scope is exceeded, that is when you have to pay the contractor.

President Dale advised Staff is very tough at pre-construction meetings and throughout the process.

Discussion continued.

Motion passed for Items E through I.

11. DISCUSSION AGENDA

a. Consider appointment of Mr. Wes Pennington as Chairman of the Sanford Aviation Noise Abatement Committee for the 7th consecutive year

The SANAC Committee has been in existence since 1996, and works with aircraft operators and the FAA to reduce or mitigate aircraft generated noise on and around the Airport.  Their mission specifically is to make recommendations to SAA for establishing noise abatement procedures and for monitoring their implementation at the Orlando Sanford International Airport.
Mr. Pennington has served as Chairman of the SANAC since inception of the committee.  

Staff recommended appointment of Mr. Wes Pennington as Chairman of the SANAC for the 7th consecutive year.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to appoint Mr. Wes Pennington as Chairman of the SANAC for the 7th consecutive year.

The Board extolled Mr. Pennington’s excellent service.

Motion passed.

b. Consider approval of FDOT-funded land acquisitions

Board approval is required to ratify the purchase of the following properties with FDOT funds:

	OWNER
	PROPERTY

LOCATION
	ACREAGE
	DATE OF PURCHASE
	PURCHASE PRICE

	Cameron
	3010 Cameron Ave.
	8
	08-29-01
	$   180,000.00

	Jack
	3105 Cameron Avenue
	5
	05-22-01
	$    90,000.00

	Tindell
	3070 Cameron Avenue
	2
	05-16-01
	$   115,000.00

	Tetenbaum/Jacobson
	Cameron Ave.
	30
	05-07-01
	$   600,000.00

	Bogle
	Moores Station Rd
	65.0 
	06-19-01
	$1,625,000.00

	Colbert
	
	
	10-23-01
	$   350,000.00

	A & B Roofing Co.
	3905 Moores Station Rd
	5.17 
	10-25-01
	$   215,000.00

	Wall
	3933 Moores Station Rd
	4.25
	11-27-01
	$   165,000.00

	Heckle
	3120 Cameron Avenue
	.574
	12-21-01
	$     86,000.00

	Moore
	Cameron Avenue
	36.3072
	12-17-01
	$1,050,000.00

	Mawji
	Moore Station Rd
	40.36
	01-28-02
	$1,000,000.00

	Young
	3945 Moores Station Rd
	4.62
	07-15-02
	$   283,250.00

	Noell
	3880 Moores Station Rd
	5
	09-30-02
	$   287,000.00


Properties currently under contract include the following:

	OWNER
	PROPERTY LOCATION
	ACREAGE
	PURCHASE PRICE

	Gut
	East of Beardall Ave.
	1.12
	$     30,240.00

	Ellmore
	3575 Marquette Avenue
	2.5
	$   140,000.00


Staff recommended approval of all property acquisitions listed above, including the two properties currently under contract.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve all property acquisition as requested.

Motion passed.

President Dale advised for keeping caught up in the future Counsel would include in his report when closings take place.

c. Presentation by Airport Builders Group, Inc. on proposed Southeast General Aviation Area Development Project

President Dale advised approximately 75% of Airport Builders Group, Inc. had been purchased by Tracy Forrest, Winter Park Construction, WPC.  Financial statements of both companies had been given to the Board.

Mr. Scott Ronning, Airport Builders Group, Inc. briefed the Board on the proposed development of the Southeast General Aviation Area.

Discussion ensued.

Counsel advised of issues and points of concern:

1) SAA’s obligation under grant assurances and federal regulations to somewhat control development of the Airport.

2) Concessions…there is no prohibition against their entity having concessions for rental cars, etc.  We just have to work through how that would be done.

3) Fueling and FBO status.  Fueling is a delicate subject.  We are currently in a situation where we have been involved in litigation for quite a while that is draining our finances.  The issue with fueling is going to be whether or not we can create something that the developer can have an ownership interest in with regard to fueling.  The first thing has to do with whether or not they are an FBO.  If they are, clearly they can do whatever they want once they meet standards with regard to fueling.  

No action was required of the Board.

12. REMINDER OF MEETING OF ENGINEERING SELECTION COMMITTEE ON OCTOBER 22, 2002, 8:00 A.M. TO NOON 

13. REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING 

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 5, 2002 (ALSO ELECTION DAY)

14. BONUS  REQUEST FOR PRESIDENT

Board Member Wright advised the President had asked to have his bonus dealt with prior to October.  This has been a challenging year and the President had met many challenges in the past year.  He recommended, at the pleasure of the Board, a 15% bonus based upon annual compensation of the President.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Howell, recalling the formula approved by the Board in 2001, to approve a 15% bonus based upon annual compensation for President Dale.

Discussion ensued regarding evaluation of the President by Board Members.

Vice President Crews distributed information on President Dale’s request as well as copies of evaluations returned to the office by Board Members.

Motion passed.

President Dale advised the success of the past year had been a team effort and thanked the Board, staff, and our Airport partners.  

Discussion by Board Member Pieters and Glenn regarding more involvement in the community.

The Board was reminded that the November 5, 2002 meeting would probably be a long one.

Board Member Robertson commended Board Member Gibson on the ROTC Program at Seminole High School.

15. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:50 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President
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BOARD MEETING

The regular meeting of the Sanford Airport Authority will be held on Tuesday, October 8, 2002, at 8:30 a.m., at the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, One Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001.

SANAC

The Sanford Airport Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) meeting will be held on Tuesday, October 8, 2002, at 9:00 a.m., in the Vigilante Conference Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, One Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006. 

USER GROUP

The Airport User Group meeting will be held on Tuesday, October 8, 2002, at 10:30 a.m., in the Vigilante Conference Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, One Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.   Scheduling and information is available by contacting the executive offices at 407.585.4006.

DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE (DRC)

The Sanford Airport Design Review Committee (DRC) meetings are conducted on the third Wednesday of each month unless otherwise posted.  The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, October 16, 2002, at 10:00 a.m., in the Authority’s Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, One Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by calling 407.585.4000.


Please take notice that if any person decides to appeal any decision made by the Sanford Airport Authority with respect to any matter considered at the meeting or hearing scheduled herein, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is based, per Section 286.0105, Florida Statutes.  Persons with disabilities needing assistance to participate in any of these proceedings should contact the executive offices 48 hours in advance of the meeting at 407.585.4004.

Victor D. White, A.A.E. 

Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
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